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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

+ +,% + 4+ |
ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD PANEL

+ 4+ o+ o+ +

HEARING

S %
In the Matter of:
ENTERGY NUCLEAR VERMONT
YANKEE L.L.C. and : DQcket No. 50-271-OLA
NUCLEAR OPERATIONS INC.; : ASLBP No. 04-832-02-OLA

(Vermont Yankee Nuclear

Power Station)
Thursday, September 14, 2006

The above-entitled hearing was convened,
pursuant to notice, at 2:00 p.m. at the Windham County
Superior Court, 2nd floor Courtroom, 7 Court Stréet,
Newfane, Vermont.

BEFORE:
ALEX S. KARLIN, Chair
ANTHONY J. BARATTA Adminis?rative Judge

LESTER S. RUBENSTEIN Administrative Judge
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P-R-0-C-E~E-D-I-N-G-S
1:56 p.m:

CHAIR .KARLIN: We are now in the
confidential proprietary session of the heariﬁg.on the
uprate fér Entergy's application for the uprate. We'd
like to call to the stand the Entergy witnesses again)
please, Mr. Casillas and Mr. Nichqls.

(Pause.)

CHAIR KARLIN: Let me once again remind you
that you're under oath and please.remember that as.we
ask you these questions. Okay. Judge Baratta?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA; Oka?.' “In
reading the constant pressure power uprate docﬁment I
was a little bit confused about a couple of statements
that appeared in there. |

And really what I was confused aboqt was
that the -- it appeared -- and it may be my misreading

of it, so bear with me -- that it talked about doing

And it also talked about doing - '

that a little bit and help clarify my understanding?

WITNESS CASILLA:
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And so, every time the plant is refueled a

- limited set of FSAR cases are directly calculated

using the projected fuel characteristics of the next
fuel cycle. And sé( that is done all the time.

ADMINIST ATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: And that's
normally what's done regardless of whether it's an
uprate or --

WITNESS CASILLA: That is correct.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Yes.

WITNESS CASILLA: And certainly if there 1is
a change of some -- there 1is actually quite often
changgé made to the plant that do not involve any kind
of a licensing action. | |

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Right.

WITNESS CASILLA: | Positions,
characteristics, positions of wvalves, characteristics,
and so on. And so, all of that is.updated as well as
set points.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: What I'm

referring to -is page five where it reads, for the
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fWITNEéS CASILILA: .Cérrect.
ADMINISTRATIVE .JUDGE BARATTA: See that
there?#
CHAIR KARLIN: What document?
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATfA: I'm §orry,
thét is thé CPPU update.
WITNESS CASILLA: Correct,
- ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: And that is -
- sorry, .the exhibit number escapes.
WITNESS NICHOLS: Entergy Exhibit 30.
WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, Entergy Exhibit 3Q.
CHAIR KARLIN: All right, great.

WITNESS CASILLA:

And they're going to be factored into ﬁhe
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specific calculation of the cycle when it comes up in
the future. And, as you can tell, you know, the EPU

process takes quite a long time.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay.

WITNESS CASILLA: Héwevér, other parts that
would -- go ahead.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Well, I |
wanted to, other parts wouldn't --

WITNESS CASILLA: Correct.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: -= for
example, be included. Could you be specific as to --

WITNESS CASILLA: What is done?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA:

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Was there

anything - in connection -- specifically, was there
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anything in connection with an MSIV or a --

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes. The M5IV
overpressure —- excuse me.

CHAIR KARLIN: Pardon me.

(Audience interruption.)

WITNESS CASILLA:

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay, and
what about the turbine trip?
WITNESS CASILLA: The turbine trip and the

load rejections are --

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: All right.

WITNESS CASILLA:

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Now, and they
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have been done now?

WITNESS CASILLA: Oh yes.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA:

WITNESS CASILLA:

.ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: I gather the
specific difference that we would see at Vermont
Yankee is the degree of bypasé. Wéll, of course, that
doesn't. come into play there.

| WiTNESS CASILLA: Exactly.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: I'm sorry,’

forget that quéstion.

WITNESS CASILLA:

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: _
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WITNESS CASILLA:

ADMINISTRATIVE  JUDGE  BARATTA: Without
bypasses.
WITNESS CASILLA: Correct. o
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Right. Okay.
Let ﬁe see if I have anything more on>that. Just

bear with me for a second

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: Can I ask

Fospid

P A AT & AR B S

an intervening gqguestion?

WITNESS CASILLA: Sure, please.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: This 1is
nothing related. It seems to me you operate on the
power of flow curve and you have rod positions. And

the thrust of the question is the hydraulic stability

issue.

Under EPU conditions are you going fo
operate differently? Do you have a different regime
on startup to follow the curve? or 1€t essentially
the same?

WITNESS CASILLA: Well, the region of low
stability margin happens to incrase slightly fof EPU.

But the practice of starting up and’ avoiding the
regioné is the same.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: The
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methedology is the same and the rationale?

WITNESS CASILLA: Correct. Yes, the
ratioﬁale»is the séme. And they will avoid it in
startups.

ADMINISTRATIV?W'JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: I was
wondering if it really shifted the curve. And not
really.

WITNESS CASILLA: It shifts 1t very small

amount because the fuel design, in order to have the

it Bl et diad | i I

core operate at the 120, as you would imagine, ié a
little more reactive.
| Ana so, it will tend to indirectly affect
the stability margins.v
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: So yoﬁ dov
this with a larger burnable poison load? |
WITNESS CASILLA: A lot more, right.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: A lot moré
than this?
| WITNESS CASILLAY Yes, because --
'ADMINISTRATIVE‘.JUDGE RUBENSTEIN:. Are vyou
using lithium?
WITNESS CASILLA: | Excuse me?
ADMINISTRATIVE “JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: .Are you
using lithium oxide? What do you use?

WITNESS CASILLA: No just gadolinium.
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ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: Oh,
gadcolinium. |

WITNESS CASILLA: Ye;.

'ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: Okay.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Yes, I guess

what 'we Jjust talked about is there, Jjust for the

record so we know where it 1s, on page six of the CPU

document, the Exhibit that we already cited.

g

tbp of that page, about the middle of the second

paragraph,

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: That would be

the -

WITNESS CASILLA:
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_ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Ckay. The

CPPU approach, referring to page eight, is achieved by

just increasing the overall core, thermal power and

flow. Is that through the core?

WITNESS CASILLA: Which? Where is it?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BRARATTA: I lost my

space, "SOrry.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: I think

the gquestion speaks for itself.
WITNESS CASILLA: What is the question?
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: According to

this document, the increase 1is achievad. First you

"don't increase the pressure.

WITNESS CASILLA: COirect.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: What you do
though 1is you increase the core power. |

WITNESS CASILLA: Correct.

ADMfNISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Obviously.

And you also increase the core flow. Is that correct?
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WITNESS CASILLA: Well, increase it in an --

not in an absolute sense, but in an average sense, if
4

you will. If I may draw a picture, I can.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: You can
just draw it. You increase the heat generation rate

WITNESS CASiLLA: This is showing what_I can
graph here, what we call the operating plant. Power,
that's a function of flow. And I can put here the 100
percent and 100 percent wvalue, which is »where the
élant curréntly operates. | o

And I can put here 120, 100 pefcénf where
the plant will opefate after the uprate. And we have,
if you will, a normal' what we call minimuﬁ flow
characteristic and thén an increase in flow,.

And I'll Jjust draw here. The plant will
fdllow.this path to reach the 100 pércent power, being

able to oeprate at low flow and at high flow and

having this boundary here of operatin, which we call a

rod line.

So when they operate now up here, they are
limited to this boundary also. This boundary has
approximately constant Boyd fraction. And so the

characteristics are very, very similar.
Ass you increase flow you increase power. And so

the balance is -- so this is -- so you do increase
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flow along with power. But you're .not allowed to
operate in this region.

So you Thave ‘losf,) if .you will, some
flexibility of operation.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Is that how
your minimum power to flow ratio.if you went below the

rod line?

WITNESS CASILLA:

CHAIR KARLIN: May I ask a clarifying
guestion?

WIfNESS CASILLA: Yés.

CHAIR KARLIN: You referred to that as the
rod line.

WITNESS CASILLA: Correct.

CHAIR KARLIN: Okay, how 1is that spelled?
R-0-D line?

WITNESS NICHOLS: Control line.

CHAIR KARLIN: Control line, okay.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE  RUBENSTEIN: Your
control rods are fixed in a BWR.

CHAIR KARLIN: I just wanted the Court
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Reporter to be abIevto get that down.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: ‘Oh,’okay;
Sorry.

MER. TRAVIESO-DIAZ: Mr. Chairman,.I hate to
do this to my own witness. But, could you ask Mr.
Casillas to summarize in words 1if he can what he
descfibed, to you graphically so it wilI be on the
record? | |

CHATR KARLIN: Yes, I think that would be a

S P TR . 5 . PRI )

.éggdeﬁea. wééuIdKQQu? The Court Repbrter, that's not
going to be in the evidence. So, could you deécfibe
in words sométhing,that will appear in a narrative.

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes. What I have ﬁade is
an illustration of what is called the power to flow
operating map for a boiling water reactor. And it
ilIUst;étes»how when the reactor increases power on a
conétant rod line’ it maintains its charactefistics
constant.

That is, it does not increase in Boyd while
it increases in power.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE) BARATTA: What I was
referring to was the statement, by the way,‘ that

appears along page nine that briefly describes the CPU

approach. Again, that's that same reference where it

says the CPPU approach to power uprate by increasing

NEAL R. GROSS

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
190N 9244422 WARHINATON N e 2NN&.2704 wnann nastmimes ram




10

11
12
13
14
15
16
217
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

1565
core:power density to core fhermal pqwer.increase.
I want to get the details of that in light
of what vyou Said‘about the core flgw yesterday. i
think you'may have answered that.

- ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: And not

necessarily germane to the EPU, but I'll ask it

- anyway. You alluded to the fact that you're trying to

negotiate a way from your creépings uﬁ‘the power flow

curve to crossing the BWR stability columns. Are

you saying you now, for my 1identification, you now
know What the problem is a litﬁle better and how to
avoid it?

WITNESS CASILLA: _The problem?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUPGE RUBENSTEIN: Yes.

WITNESS CASiLLA: What problem?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: The EPR
stability.

.WITNESS CASILLA: Well --

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: You know,
that's why you're creeping up the power flow curve.
Do you want to answer it?

WITNESS CASILLA: - No, the -- certainly the
loss of core flow range 1is an important flexibility
that boiling water reactors need to operate

efficiently.
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And so, we're in the process of restoring

that range. But restoring that range involves a lot
\ , , o

of technical challenges.

.ADMINISTRATIVE JUDéE RUBENSTEIN: And you.
had -- .
;" WITNESS CASILLA: And one of them 1is
stability.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN; ~- little
piéce of insight that -- we can move on.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Goling to page

12, there was a statement that I was curious as to

what 1is meant by that. Just prior to section 1.6

conclusions_theré'sva statement that .appears at the
very end of that paragraph.

"And I don't know what this refers to. It

says fhis is-a difference in approach from previous

power uprate submittals. Could vyou explain what

that's referring to?

(Pause. )

WITNESS CASILLA: This part of the NRC's
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ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay.

I just

didn't guite understand what this was referring to.

WITNESS CASILLA: Right.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: I think you

already answered that one. And that one too.
that's probably all I had on Entergy Exhibit
you have any?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN:
understanding EPU. Is your MAPLHGR the same?

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes.

CHAIR KARLIN: What?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN:

average heat in linear heat generation range.

term of --
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CHAIR KARLIN: Well, what's the acronym?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: M-A-P-L~H-

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: Okay,
that's the same. Rut vyour average linear heat
generation over the axial portion of a fuel rod is
inéreased a little bit.

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, the MAPLHGR wvalue,

accident analysis. .

limits remained the same. So the peak value that the

NE-1 node in the core 1is allowed to operate. It
remains unchanged while the average increases.

And so, EPU requires a lot more control on
peaking designing the core with flatter peaking;

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: So your
heat flux over the full length of a rod is‘increased a
little bit?

WITNESS CASILLA: If it's a peak rod.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: VNot the
peak.

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, on‘the average it is.
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ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE RUBENSTEIN: Yes. I'm.
just trying to get a feel fbr how you achieved the
power density increase; I didn't read the sales
brochure.

| WITNESS CASIE?A: Ckay.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE‘RUEENSTEIN: Thank you.

: ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: - Ckay. If we
could turn to, I believe it's = exhibit 32P,
qualification of one dimeﬁsional core transient model

ODYN for boiling water reactor, supplement one, volume

four.
WITNEés NICHOLS: Volume four?
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA:b Yes, volume
four. A ‘
WITNESS NICHOLS: Exhibit 322
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Thirty-two,
yes.

. CHAIR KARLIN: Thirty-two P?
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Yes. .I think
you said yesterday in this volume there was a
comparison of ODYN calculations to MSIV closure.
WITNESS CASILLA: No.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Sorry.
WITNESS CASILLA: No, this was to flow, MSIV

closure being a pressure transient. It was the basis
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for approval for, pressure tfansient, given by the
qualification toc the three Peach Bottom tests.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Right.
WITNESS CASILLA: This volume extends the,
was provided in support of gqualifying ODYN to ‘ﬁon
pressurization  transients such as flow related
transients and others level inventory. .And SO this
provides that qualification. |
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: All right, T
WITNESS CASILLA: There is an internaibGE
report which.we provided that includes a comparison to
an MSIV closure. And that's the one that we -
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay, is that.
an exhibit?
WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, that's an exhibit.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: QOkay. I mﬁst
have misunderstood you as to what exhibit it was.
1WITNESS CASILLA: It's Exhibit 34.
'WITNESS NICHOLS: Thirty-four P.
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Thirty—four?

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes. Is that the entitled

qualification of the ODYN -- I assume MO means mod

Cfive.

WITNESS CASILLA: Actually, the M and the V

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
0N 2244422 WAGHINRTON A/~ 20ONR2704 umaw naalmrnce Aam




aN

11

12

- 13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

23

24

25

10

1601

t

that proceed (05 are internal nomenclatures that

indicate M is for motor recirculation, variable motor

'
[

speed recirculation in BWRs.

And -V is fér - valve < flow control
recirculatjion plants. So this is for ODYN version
T05. -:

' . ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay.
. CHAIR KARLIN: Try to épeak'up if you could,
pléase. | |

WITNESS CAéILLA: Okay;

- CHAIR KARLIN: I juét waﬁted to confirm that
it was the. same document I was looking atI Could you

briefly point me to thé comparisons and maybe just
very briefly summarize them that would be pertinent ﬁo
the discussion?

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes. I .will take your
attention to table 1-1 in page 1-2.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay, table
1-1. That's a summary of the qualification cases.

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes. So this 1s a series
of cases by which we are qualifying internélly this
new model. And the very first on is a Hatch MSIV
closure case.

And in‘there we say the key parameters,~the

objectives for this, using this test, 1s the dome
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pressure and the water level. And‘so,‘the comparison
to that --

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: And that's

because of an MSIV closure, those are the two critical

4. lWITNESS CASILLA: Correct, . yes. The power
doesn't go anywhere. So you will see that in pages 2-
2 and 2-3. |

. ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay, on page
2;2; this.is a @Iéi efithe&eeﬁeubreesure &ereus-ﬁiﬁe.
and the test data is the solid line, is that corIect?

WITNESS CASILLA:  The test data is the solid
line, eorrect.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay. And -
then there's two ODYN results.

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, one 1s "05 and Ihe
other one is “06.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay. So I

- assume in the -- 1is it =~-- could you describe the

difference between those two?

WITNESS CASILLA: Models?

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: As far as the
importance of this transient.

WITNESS 'CASILLA: Yes, this version was

being derrived to improve the water level predictions.
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And the key to the water level prediction had to do
with the annulus modeling.

So we wanted to add more nodes there and be
able to capture the level more discrete set of nodes.

And, as an improvement of that, also it has improved
the back end of the pressure. rise as we briefly
discussed earlier.

And so, in fact, vyou can see that the
pressure of vthe .new code, of the 05 code ié an
{mprovement over the 06.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: The other way
around, isn't it? It looks like‘it's over ~05.

WITNESS CASILIA: Right.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: I know the
numpbers lcok. the sae.

WITNESS CASILLA: I know.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay. In
figure 2-2, could you describe what --

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, figure 2-2 is the
water level comparison.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Now, what --

“well, 1s this in the core region? Is 1t collapsed?

Is it a mixture?
WITNESS CASILLA: No, this i1s -the two phase,

what we believe is the two phase mixture.
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ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay, two
phase mixture level.

WITNESS CASILLA: Two phase mixture in the
annulus, right.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: OCh, in the
annulus, okay.

WITNESS CASILLA: Correct, méasured, the
measured level. And so, we have the measured in the
predited. And that's the comparison.

- ~ ADMINfSTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Did ’ydﬁ
attempt to make any -- did you make any attempfs to
ﬁodel the léVel instrumentation? Because there is a
disparity.between‘even the later version of the code
and the earlier version, befween the later versioh.of

the code and the test data that is not insignificant.

WITNESS CASILLA:

So tﬁis is the instrument as we believe it
existed in the plant.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay. So you
did try to model the instrumentation then?

WITNESS CASILLA: Correct, it's all in
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there.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay.

WITNESS CASILLA: The levél has always
presentedvchallenges.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: I understand.

I wonit go any further with that. Okay. So, based
on' that, your conclusion for -- what you were doing
was a developmental assessment, I guess i1s what we'll
call 1it.

WITNESS CASILLA: Cérrécf.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: For this
particular as opposed fo -=

WITNESS CASILLA: Version.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: -- licensing
arena type of assessment, is that correct?

WITNESS CASILLA: Yes, and of course, in the
case.of the MSIV design event, the pressure is the
more pertient parameter for application.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Because, evéh'
though the tracking ievel was not as good as one would
like, vyou're still, I assume, at these levéls well
above the top of active --

WITNESS CASILLA: Oh vyes, significantly,
right.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: ‘And, Mr.
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Nichols, do vcu know, are these the same Hatch
transients that were discuséed in the LERs, or maybe -
- either one of yoﬁ. I'm not sure.

| .WITNESS NICHOLS: I»don't believe so.

.4_ WITNESS CASILLA: No, this MSIV closure 1is
the cyﬁle.one Hatch test.' It was not an unplanned
event._ it was a --

WITNESS NICHOLS: This was not an EPU event.

If was frbm 1983.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA: Okay.  All
right. I think that's it.

CHAIR KARLIN: all right, that's it then.
Okay. Thank you. You all may step down.

(Pause.)

CHAIR KARLIN: All right, we are completing
this.seSSion, the propriétary session. It's less than
an hour. .So I think that worked pretty well. And we
appreciate the witnesses' patience on this.

ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE BARATTA:. Do you want
to give them ten minutes to see 1f they have any
questions that they would ask? We said we would.

CHAIR KARLIN: Well, I gueés we did. We did
say that if there were any follow-up questions that
you would like to suggest that we.ask arising from the

gquestions we Jjust asked.
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MR. TRAVIESO-DIZZ: I don't believe so.

MR._TURK: No, Your Honor.

CHAIRVKARLIN: All right. Thank vyou. I'm
SOrry. I did want to'give you that opportunity. You
can take a break if you wanted to think about it.
But, I think if we can proceed, that's great.

What we'll do now is break and re-convene at
ten of. That's about an hour. Tén of ﬁhree we will
reconvene. That's 20 minutes. That's a goodly amount
of timé. |

And we'll finish up, hopefully for the day
at that time. So, okay. Thank you. We will adjourn
at_this time.

(Whereupon, at 2:34 p.m. the above-entitled

matter was concluded.)
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